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To:  FIDE  
 
Mr. Nigel Freeman Executive Director 
 

 
 

09.06.2016 
 
Dear  Nigel,  
 
European Chess Union is facing a verious serious dispute with the Bulgarian Chess 
Federation concerning alleged European official championships organised in Bulgaria 
connecting with alleged ECU invoices & transactions of high amounts. The matter 
discussed in the 2015 ECU annual General Assembly and will be an item in the coming 
ECU General Assembly 2016 in Baku where likely the ECU Board will propose the 
suspension of the membership of the Bulgarian Chess Federation. 
 
There is strong possibility of an important financial damage to ECU or/and National 
federations and State authorities. Moreover the issue is connected and with the 
European Women Championship 2014 which is also a qualidcaion stage of the FIDE 
World Championships.  We ask you to include an item in the FIDE agenda for FIDE 
Congress as follows”  ECU dispute with the Bulgarian Chess Federation about the 
European official championships and alleged ECU invoices & transactions. 
 
By the conclusion of our Board meeting on 24 and 25 of June 2016 we will forward the 
decision and the necessary material, which shall be included as Annex.  
 
 
 
 With kind regards,, 
 

 
 
Zurab Azmaiparashvili  
ECU President 
 
 



Cc:

Cc:

"FEeb
VIA E-MAIL

To: Bulgarian, Chess Federation

Address: bul. Vasil Levski No. 75, Sofia 1040, Bulgaria

Email: federation@chessbg.com ; secretary@chessbg'com

Su: Proposal of Suspension of Bulgarian Chess Federation ECU Membership

Cc: Mr Krasen Kralev, Minister of Youth and Sports of the Republic of Bulgaria!

FIDE

FIDE Ethics Commission

Tbilisi,0T July 2016

NOTICE

Dear Sirs,

By the Press release dated 29 June 2016, European chess Union ("ECU") Board announced

to all National Federations, Board Members, Zone Presidents and Commissions' members the

decision of the ECU Board to propose to the Annual ECU General Assembly 2016 the

suspension of Bulgarian Chess Federation membership'

By the present Notice, the Board of the European Chess Union, according to Articles 7(a) and

7(b) of the ECU Memorandum and Articles of Association, notifies you of the proposal for

the suspension of your membership. The present proposal shall be presented to the Annual

General Assembly of ECU, which will be held in Baku, Azerbaijan, on 1Oth September 2016

(http ://www.europechess.org/ecu-general-assembly-20 I 6/)'

Please find below the reasons for the decision of the ECU Board on24 & 25 June 2016 in

Prague, Czech RePublic:



Factual Background

1. Due to a number of press articles and letters received by ECU about chess toumaments

allegedly organised under the aegis of ECU and alleged transactions between ECU and

Bulgarian Chess Federation during the years 20ll-2014, the ECU Annual General

Assembly 2015 (hereafter: GA) held in Bar Montenegro made the following decisions.

o The GA unanimously confirmed that the Open Tournaments organized in 2014 in

Albena and Golden Sands, Bulgaria were not official events of the European Chess

Union. None of the federations present were aware that such tournaments were

allegedly related to the ECU Calendar 2014. The GA noted the absence of

representatives of the Bulgarian Chess Federation to support such claim.

o With 4l votes in favor and 1 abstention, the GA decided to send a letter to the

Bulgarian Ministry of Sports and any other authority needed, presenting the official

ECU documents related to this matter and asking all the documentation and reports

that refer to alleged European Chess Union contracts, invoices and payment mandates.

It was also decided to send a letter to all related European Union authorities in

Brussels as well, since the ECU is now member of the EU transparency server.

See Exhibit 1: ECU CL5/2015

2. The Bulgarian authorities, namely the Public Financial Investigation Agency of Bulgaria,

sent a letter dated 6th November 2015 with the request for contribution to the

investigation connected with the alleged European Championships organised in 2014 in

Bulgaria.

European Chess Union answerd to the Public Financial Investigation Agency of Bulgaria

by letter dated 14 December 2015.

see Exhibit 3: ECU Letter to Bulsarian Investisation Asencv

3.



4. The ECU Board held in Lviv, ukraine on 2nd and 3rd March 2016 decided the following:

,,EC(J Board decided unanimously to give afinal deadliry9, by a letter to the Bulgarian

Chess Federation to provide to iCU-the "illeged" EC(J contracts, invoices and bank

mandates. If Bulgariin federation shall not privide the requested materia.l or deny that

exists then EC:J will launch the procedire of suspension of the Bulgarian Chess

Federation according the ECU Statules and members' obligations'"

Based on the abovementioned decision of the ECU Board, a letter was sent to the

Bulgarian Chess Federation dated 6 April2016 asking to provide a number of documents

pursuant to Article 7(a) of the ECU Memorandum and articles.

The Bulgarian Chess Federation answered ECU by letter dated 19 April 2016' failing to

provide the requested documents except the Bulgarian Chess Federation Statutes in

Bulgarian language.

5.

6.

Interpol invited

Bulgaria.

ECU to testify in the frame of criminal investigation taking place in
7.

8. ECU applied to the Bulgarian State Investigation Office to receive official reports which

are connected with the alleged European championships in Bulgaria from 2011 to 2014'

ECU received the reports by decision of the Bulgarian state Finance Agency made on I

Mav 2016.

Ausust 2015)



9. By decision dated l5 June Z0l6,the FIDE Ethics Commission dismissed the case 512015

filed by the Bulgarian Chess Federation against ECU officials for an alleged interference

in the internal affairs of the BCF. The FIDE Ethics Commission held that ECU officials
,,acted with the mandate of the ECU Board and General Assembly and in furtherance of

the legitimate interests of the ECU only". It found no evidence that ECU officials were

part of any conspiracy to discredit the Bulgarian Chess Federation.

Based on all above facts:

ECU Board intends to propose to the ECU Annual General Assembly 2016 the suspension of

your membership for the following reasons:

1. you refused to provide documents based on ECU's legitimate request dated 6 April2016

(see Exhibit 4), hereby violating Article 7(a) of the Articles of the Association.

2. Despite the decision of the General Assembly in Bar Montenegro stating clearly that the

Open tournaments organised in Albena and Golden Sand in 2014 were not official ECU

tournamenrs, you continue to maintain the contrary, thereby ignoring the decision of the

ECU General AssemblY.

3. According the official reports of the Bulgarian Financial Investigation Agency, you

maintain that you transferred to ECU the following amounts in accordance with different

invoices allegedly issued by ECU, namely:

a. Alleged invoice No 232111 dated 3 August 20ll;
b. Alleged invoice No 271111 dated 10 October 2011

Both for BGN 113,829.- (i.e. EUR 58,200.-) in connection with the 2011 European
Individual Youth Championship in Albena.

c. Alleged invoice No 292111 dated 24 October 20Il
d. Alleged invoice No 318/11 dated 15 November 2011

Both for BGN 126,170.- (i.e. EUR 64,510.-) in connection with the 2012 European
Individual Open Championship in Plovdiv.

e. Alleged invoice No 36412013 dated 25 November 2013 for an amount of EUR
202,000.- in connection with the 2014 European Individual Women
Championship.



4.

f. Alleged invoice No 36212013 dated 24 November 2013 for an amount of EUR
147,800.- in connection with the tournaments organised in Albena and Golden

Sands in June 2014.

In total, the Bulgarian Chess Federation allegedly paid EUR 472,350 to ECU regarding

the abovementioned tournaments.

As you are already fully aware as an ECU member, the abovementioned amounts have

never been received by the ECU. They do not appear in the ECU Annual Statements that

are communicated to and known by all our Member Federations and reported in detail to

the ECU General Assembly. Moreover, the President of the Bulgarian Chess Federation

Mr Silvio Danailov was ECU president from September 2010 till August 2014 and he or

his administration never reported these amounts to the ECU annual accounts'

Despite the obvious facts, you still insisted in your submissions to the Bulgarian

investigation authorities and today that these huge amounts were indeed paid to ECU'

you insisted to the Bulgarian authorities that ECU has a valid bank account in Slovenia

namely: ABANK Slovenia IIBAN Sl 56051 00801 327 | 144, even though there has

never been such account. On the contrary, all transactions prove that this bank account

belongs to a company called ECU LLC based in Delaware, United States (see

http ://www.bizapedia. 0om/de/EUROPEAN-CHES S-LINION-LLC.html).

Said company and the related bank account are not mentioned in any minutes, files or

accounts of ECU. Mr Almog Burstein, former ECU Treasurer, and Mr Kurt Gretener,

ECU Bookkeeper, confirmed in writing that they know nothing about such company and

the related bank account in Slovenia (see Exhibits 12 & f3 attached)' Ms Sava

Stoisavljevic, former ECU Secretary, testified similarly to the FIDE Ethics Commission."

Without informing ECU, you submitted bank certificates to the Bulgarian authorities

allegedly confirming that the bank account in Slovenia belongs to ECU. You also stated

that this bank certificate is only to be used in Bulgaria and nowhere else. You further

maintain that this bank account was closed on 5 April 2015,without the knowledge of the

ECU Board, President and Treasurer.

g. you provided a number of invoices to the Bulgarian authorities bearing the address of the

company ECU LLC in Delaware, even though said address is not related with European

Chess Union. You also submitted contracts, which do not appear in ECU files.

5.

6.

7.

8.



10. You insisted to the Bulgarian authorities that you rented chessboards, pieces, electronical

equipment and software and/or devices for jamming mobiles from ECU. You are fully

aware that such material is not available to rent from ECU and ECU is not offering such

paid services to its members.

See Exhibit 14: ECU Press release dated 22 June 201'5

Your declarations to the Bulgarian authorities, in the press and even to the FIDE Ethics

Commission that the present case is part of conspiracy against Bulgarian Chess

Federation and its President could constitute defamation.

Similarly, your allegations against the ECU President and complains about his private life

are insultins and could also constitute defamation.

13. Finally, through the abovementioned actions, you involved ECU in a criminal

investigation as the letteriinvitation by Interpol clearly states.

Following the above, the ECU Board considers that your actions are against ECU, are not

observing the Objects of the ECU and are not compatible with your membership in ECU.

Therefore, during its Meeting hetd in 24 &25 June 2016 in Prague, Czech Republic, the ECU

Board decided to propose to the ECU General Assembly 2016, which will be held in Baku,

Azerbaijanon 10th September 2016 the suspension of vour ECU membership.

By the present notice, according to the Article 7(b) of the Articles of the Association' we

invite you to present your position by written answer to this Notice, until 28 July 2016.

The present Notice, along with your response will be included as attachment to the

Agenda of the Meeting of the General Assembly, which will be distributed to all ECU

members in due course.

Please note that the forthcoming General Assembly shall hear oral representations on behalf

of ECU Board and your federation.

For the European Chess Union

Zurab Azmaiparashvili
ECU President

11.

12.
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To: All European Federations 
Associated members, Board members, 
Commission members,   
FIDE and FIDE Zone Presidents  
 

22nd October 2015 
Circular Letter No. 5/2015 
 
Dear Chess Friends, 
 
The 1st ECU Congress took place from 7th to 11th of October. The Congress was attended by a large 
number of participants, delegates, representatives of National federations and members of the ECU 
Commissions. We would like to thank the Montenegro Chess Federation for an excellent organization 
and hosting of the meetings.  

Main information and decisions of the meetings:  
 
The most important decisions of the ECU General Assembly 2015 held on 10th October 2015: 
  

1. The new tournament regulations were approved. The new regulations will be valid form 1st 

January 2016 and will be published & circulated to the National Chess Federations. 

2. The changes of the statutes were approved.  (Annex 1) 

The new statutes are valid from 11th October 2015.  

3. The reports by the ECU Educational, Arbiters and Events Commissions were accepted. 

4. Kosovo Chess Federation was voted to become the 55th member of ECU. Any mention of 

Kosovo will be followed with an asterisk and the note referring to “UN Resolution 1244, 

without prejudice of status”. 

5. The budget for the year 2016 was approved. The General Assembly was informed that the 

income for the year 2015 is increased about 40% in comparison with previous year. 

6. The GA unanimously expressed its recognition, appreciation and full support to the President 

of Montenegro Chess Federation Mrs. Angelina Vukovic for her constant efforts to develop 

chess in the country, fighting in the same time against corruption in sports and chess. 

7. GA decided not to discharge the Board for the year 2014 because of the ongoing investigation 

for the period 1 January 2014 – 10 August 2014.  GA decided that a letter shall be sent to the 

previous Treasurer Mr. Almog Burstein and to require an answer in written form to the 

questions related to the financial matters and his duties according to the article 49 of the ECU 

Statutes. 
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8. GA unanimously confirmed that the Open Tournaments organized on 2014 in Albena and 

Golden Sands, Bulgaria were not the official events of the European Chess Union.  None of the 

federations present were aware that such tournaments are related to the ECU Calendar 2014. 

The GA noted the absence of the representatives of Bulgarian Chess Federation to support such 

claim. 

9. With 41 votes in favour and 1 abstention, GA decided to send a letter to the Bulgarian Ministry 

of Sports and any other authority needed, presenting the official ECU documents related to this 

matter and asking all the documentation and reports that refer to alleged European Chess Union 

contracts, invoices and payment mandates. The letter will be sent to all related European Union 

authorities in Brussels as well, since the ECU is now member of the EU transparency server. 

10. GA unanimously decided to file a report to the US police investigation authorities for possible 

illegal actions by the company ECU LLC Delaware within the US territory. 

11. GA voted for the removal of Silvio Danailov from the position of Honorary President, with 40 

agreed, 0 against, 2 abstain. 
 
ECU General Assembly awarded the following ECU tournaments: 
 

x European Individual Women’s Chess Championship 2016 was awarded to Mamaia, 

Romania. The Championship will be organized from 26 May to 8 June 2016 

x European Youth Chess Championship 2017 was awarded to Mamaia, Romania. 

x European Club Cup & Club Cup for Women 2017 was awarded to Manavgat, Turkey. 

x European School Chess Championship 2017 was awarded to Budva, Montenegro. 

x European School Chess Championship 2018 was awarded to Krakow, Poland. 

x European Seniors Chess Championship 2017 was awarded to Barcelona, Spain. 

x European Senior Team Chess Championship 2017 was awarded to Novi Sad, Serbia. 

x European Youth Team Chess Championship 201 7was awarded to Iwonicz-Zdroj, Poland. 

x European Youth Rapid & Blitz Chess Championship 2017 was awarded to Budva, 

Montenegro. 

x European Individual Rapid & Blitz Chess Championship 2017 was given as an option, till 

31st January 2016, to Israel Chess Federation to organize it.  European Team Rapid & Blitz 

Chess Championship could be organized also by the Israel Chess Federation as a test event. 
 

          All the updates of the ECU Calendar can be found here:  http://www.europechess.org/calendar/ 
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ECU Board met on 9th October 2015 and discussed all the necessary items for the preparation of the 
General Assembly.  
 
The most important decisions of the ECU Board Meeting: 
 
x ECU Board set the annual deadline for the ECU Bidding Procedure on 30th April each year in 

order to ensure enough time for the inspections and evaluations.  

x ECU Board approved the co-operation with the London Chess in Schools Conference. 

x ECU Board approved the co-operation with the TV-Show Check-Mate.  

x ECU Board approved the budget for ECU Arbiters’ Council. 

x ECU Board decided to support the European Teams Small Nations Championship 2017 which will 

be held in Andorra.  

x ECU Board accepted the proposal of Austrian Chess Federation for the “European Teams Rapid 

and Blitz Championship” as a test event for 2-3 years.  

 

The European Teams Chess Championship 2015 starts in Reykjavik, Iceland on 12th November 
2015 with 36 teams in open section and 30 teams in women section. All the information can be found 
here:  http://etcc2015.com 
 
The European Rapid and Blitz Chess Championship 2015 is scheduled in Minsk, Belarus from 
17th to 20th December 2015. Registrations are open till 20th of November 2015.  
All the information can be found here: http://champ.openchess.by/en/ 
 
 
 
With kind regards, 

Theodoros Tsorbatzoglou 

ECU Secretary General    











!
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To:   1.   Public Financial Inspection Agency of Bulgaria (PFIA)    
               Head of the PFIA Mr. Ventislav Georgiev   
               PO BOX 1040, 2 Lege Street, Sofia Bulgaria  
 
Cc:  2.    Minister of Youth & Sports in Bulgaria 
               Mr. Krasen Kralev  

             
 

Tbilisi, Date: 14.12.2015 

Dear Sirs, 

In response to your letter dated 06.11.2015/No: 26-6-17 we are sending you 
the following information. 

First of all, we would like to inform you that the European Chess Union 
(hereinafter referred to as “ECU”) is an independent association having its 
registered seat in Hünenberg See, Switzerland (Rainweidstrasse 2, CH - 6333), 
being subject to the laws of Switzerland. Below we are sending you most of 
the requested documents (corresponding to your method of numbering) with 
special reference to the documents or information which are not in ECU 
possession or knowledge: 

1. A. ECU Memorandum and Articles valid from 30th March 2011 till 10th 
October 2015. On 10th October 2015 in ECU General Assembly in Bar, 
Montenegro voted few amendments that are not included in the 
attached document (Annex_1) 

B. ECU Tournament Regulations, which were valid for the period of 
your investigation. Amendments were made on ECU General 
Assembly on 6th September 2012 in Istanbul Turkey. Amendments, 
which were also made in the ECU General Assembly 2015 on 10th 
October 2015 in Bar, Montenegro, are not included. (Annex_2) 

2. There are no special rules between European Chess Union and 
Bulgarian Chess Federation. The regulations are the same for the 55 
European Chess Federations members of ECU. 
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3. Certified copy of the Circular Letter No 2/2012 dated 03.05.2012 
regarding bids received for the organization of the European 
Championships 2014/2015 (Annex_3). In the above Circular Letter it is 
referred that bids for the European Club Cup 2014 were received by 
the Bulgarian Chess Federation (to be held in Plovdiv, Bulgaria) and by 
the Spanish Chess Federation (to be held in Bilbao, Spain). 

4. Certified copy of the offer/bid received from the Bulgarian Chess 
Federation for the European Club Cup 2014 (Annex_4). The Bulgarian 
Chess Federation withdrew its above offer, as proven by the ECU 
Board Meeting Minutes of 23 and 24/01/2013 in Yerevan, Armenia 
(Annex_5- Abstract of the minutes of the Board meeting on 23rd and 
24th January 2013), and therefore the above Tournament was held by 
Spain in Bilbao. 

5. To the best of our knowledge there is no document in our files 
confirming receipt by ECU of the offer of the Bulgarian Chess 
Federation. The Circular letter No 2/2012 (Annex_3) is a released 
confirmation for all bids received from National Federations.  

6. No inspections’ reports are known to ECU regarding the 2014 
European Individual Women’s Chess Championship in Plovdiv and 
the alleged 2014 European Individual Cup (men and women) 
Tournament in Albena and Golden Sands. Regarding the European 
Individual Women’s Championship, as referred in the above Annex 3, 
no bid was received during the official open procedure. Regarding also 
the alleged Championships in Albena and in Golden Sands, these 
championships are not included in the official calendar of ECU and 
therefore no data are known to ECU. 

7. For the European Club Cup 2014 to the best of our knowledge there are 
no evaluation reports in ECU files since selected the  only valid offer 
received by the Spanish Chess Federation for the organization of the 
European Club Cup 2014 for which the Bulgarian Chess Federation 
also deposited its offer but afterwards withdrew it, as referred above 
(Annex_5). 

8. Regarding the European Women Individual Championship 2014 
organized on July 2014 in Plovdiv, Bulgaria, the bid procedure was 
opened twice on 2012. No bids had been received for this European 
Championship. This information was confirmed during the ECU Board 
meeting held in Yerevan, on 23rd and 24th January 2013 (Annex_5--
Abstract of the minutes of the Board meeting on 23rd and 24th January 
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2013 ). There was no other discussion according to the official minutes 
in the ECU Board meetings held on year 2013. The information that the 
Tournament would be organized in Plovdiv, Bulgaria, came to the 
knowledge of the ECU Board at its meeting held in Jerusalem on 11th & 
12th February 2014 (Annex_6_Abstract of the minutes of the Board 
meeting on 11th and 12th February 2014). To the best of our knowledge 
there was no other bid submitted to the ECU Board or available to the 
ECU files. 

Regarding the International Open Tournaments organized in Albena 
(01-09 June 2014) and Golden Sands 2014 (10-18 June 2014)” we refer 
you the following: 

 
a. They are not placed in the official ECU Calendar 
b. There is no any reference in the minutes of the ECU Board meetings    
    on 2013 and 2014. Consequently there is no and any related decision. 
c.  There is no bid procedure for such events, so there is no any bid. 
d. There are no ECU fees for such events. Reference is made to 
Annex_2 of the ECU Tournament Regulations. 
e. There is no contract or any other document available in ECU files for 
these events. 
f. There is no transaction between the Bulgarian Chess Federation and 
ECU which has reported in the ECU Books or has reached the ECU 
Bank account. 
g. In the recent ECU General Assembly held in Bar Montenegro on 10th 
October 2015, 42 European National Federations confirmed 
unanimously that they have no knowledge for such events in the 
official European Chess Union Calendar. The Bulgarian Chess 
Federation was not present to support such claim, neither sent any 
document to the General Assembly. 
 

9. Certified copy of the ECU Circular Letter No 1/2014 along with the 
Annex 2 there to (Annex_7 a’ - b’). 

10.  Certified copy of the ECU Calendar 2014 (Annex_8). 

11. The agreement dated 27.01.2014 between the former administration of 
ECU and the Bulgarian Chess Federation (Annex_9) regarding the 2014 
European Individual Women Tournament in Plovdiv. To the best of 
our knowledge no other agreement exists in the files of ECU. Special 
reference to the above Tournament is made below. 

12. All the National European Chess Federations were notified of the date 
of conducting the 2014 European Individual Women Championship 
from 05/07 - 18/07/2014 by the Circular Letter No 1/2014 (see 
Annex_7a). The same dates are referred also in the agreement dated 
27.01.2014 (see Annex_9).  
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13. There is no information as well as no contract in the ECU files 
regarding the conduct of Tournaments in Albena and Golden Sands. 
Special reference to the above Tournaments is made above. 

14. To the best of our knowledge, there is also no notices in ECU files 
published by the Bulgarian Chess Federation c/o the ECU in respect of 
the 2014 European Individual Women’s Championship in Plovdiv and 
the 2014 Individual Cup (men and women) Tournaments in Albena 
and Golden Sands. 

15. ECU official account card with all payments received by ECU for the 
2014 European Individual Women Championship in Plovdiv 
(Annex_10). The total payments received by ECU amounted to 
23.040,00 Euros. 

    The license fee for the European Chess Union paid by the Bulgarian 
Chess Federation is 15.000,00 Euros. This is 25 % above the event Prize 
fund that was 60.000,00 Euros for the European Women Championship 
organized in Plovdiv, Bulgaria on July 2014.  

    ECU Tournament Regulations (Annex_2) defines the following: 

D. European Individual Championships. Paragraph 4.3. An additional 
payment, equivalent to 25% of the announced prize fund, shall be made 
to ECU. 

     The amount of 15.000,00 Euros was paid by cash, to the best of our 
knowledge, to Mr. Vladimir Sakotic, former ECU Executive Director. 
Mr. Vladimir Sacotic delivered this amount as part of the 21.600,00 
euros delivered in cash to the new elected Treasurer Martin Huba and 
Mr. Kurt Gretener on 25 August 2014 during their meeting in the city 
of Belgrade (Annex_11). 

     Additionally, the Bulgarian Chess Federation had to pay in total   
1.300,00 Euros for thirteen (13) Bulgarian players participated in the 
event. European Chess Union had to return. to Bulgarian Chess 
Federation 760,00 Euros as part of fees belonging to the organizing 
Federation. According the information available to Mr. Kurt Gretener 
ECU Bookkeeper’s files the amount of 540 euros (1300 -760) was paid 
in cash (Annex_12) and is included in the amount of 21.600,00 received 
on 25th of August 2014 (Annex_11).  

    For the European Individual Women Championship as well for all 
European Competitions the players’ fees are described in the above 
Annex 2 - ECU Tournament Regulations. The players’ fees for the 
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European Individual Women Championship are 65,00 Euros for each 
titled player and 130,00 Euros for each of the rest players. 

    The totality of the players’ fees was paid  to ECU by the European 
National Federations participated in the event was 8800,00 euros.  
From the total of 8.800,00 – 760,00 = 8.040,00 euros fees, 6045,00 euros 
was received, through the ECU Bank account with payments made by 
the European Federations and 1.995,00 euros (including the fees 
received from the Bulgarian Chess Federation) was received in cash.  
The 1995,00 euros in cash received in two parts (1235,00 + 760,00 
euros). The amount of 1235,00 euros was part of the amount of 
21.600,00 delivered to the new elected Treasurer Martin Huba and Mr. 
Kurt Gretener on 25 August 2014 during their meeting in the city of 
Belgrade ( see Annex_11).  The rest amount of 760,00 euros was 
received in cash on 15th September by the ECU officer- at that time- 
Jelena Lukic as final settlement by the Bulgarian Chess Federation. 
(Annex_13a and Annex13b).  

     In conclusion, according the official ECU books and accounts, apart 
from these above amounts 15.540,00 Euros, + 760,00 euros (final 
settlement) = 16.300,00 euros no other amount was charged to the 
Bulgarian Chess Federation by the European Chess Union and has 
been booked in the ECU books or received to the ECU bank accounts 
or reported to the ECU Income statements. 

Following the above, the total income of ECU from the European 
Individual Women Championship 2014 was 15.000,00 + 8.800,00 - 
760,00 = 23.040,00 Euros.  (see Annex_10). 

16.  Annex_11, Annex_12, Annex_13a and Annex_13_b include all the 
available data for the transactions with the Bulgarian Chess Federation 
concerning the European Individual Women Championship 2014. 
Except for the above receipts and settlements there are no other 
invoices available in the ECU Bookkeeper files. However we confirm 
the invoice 144/2014 (EICC settlement 760,00 euros) referred to 
annexes 13a and 13b was issued under the instructions of ECU 
Treasurer Martin Huba and ECU Bookkeeper Kurt Gretener and the 
amount of 760,00 euros was received in cash by Ms. Jelena Lukic.  

To the best of our knowledge there are no invoices, payments, receipts, 
concerning between ECU to the Bulgarian Chess Federation regarding 
Albena 2014 (01-09 June 2014) and Golden Sands 2014 (10-18 June 
2014)”. 
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17. According to Articles 49 and 51 of the ECU Memorandum and 
Articles (see Annex_1), the ECU Treasurer is responsible for the 
financial control of the Organization and to sign the entire bank 
Mandates. Additionally, all bank mandates are signed by one 
additional authorized person. 

The authorized person was and still is Mr. Kurt Gretener. Mr. Gretener 
served as ECU Treasurer from 2008 until September 2010. After the 
elections of 28th September 2010, Mr. Gretener remained in the Board of 
Directors as Board Member, appointed also as ECU bookkeeper and 
responsible for the ECU Bank accounts and payments (Annex_14 - 
Abstract of the Minutes of the Board meeting on 12 & 13 January 2011, 
Belgrade Serbia). 

For the period from 29th September 2010 until 11th August 2014 Mr. 
Gretener and Mr. Almog Burstein, former ECU Treasurer, were 
responsible for the financial control of the Organization, the ECU 
books and the ECU Bank accounts. Mr. Gretener continues until today 
his work as ECU bookkeeper and continues to manage the ECU Bank 
account. 

The ECU Secretariat issues invoices according the ECU Regulations 
and the approval of the ECU Treasuer and Bookkeper. All the invoices 
sent out are copied to ECU Treasuer and ECU Bookkeeper for their 
information. ECU Bookkeeper Mr. Kurt Gretener informs ECU 
Treasurer and Secretariat about the payments received daily through 
the ECU Bank account. 

18.  Annexes 10, 11, 12, 13a and 13b include all the requested  
information, available to the ECU files.  

19. The registered address and the head office of ECU, for the period 
30th March 2011 until today is at Rainweidstrasse 2, CH-6333, 
Hunenberg See, Switzerland. The registered address and the head 
ECU office before March 2011 was in Hanns-Braun-Strasse, 
Friesenhaus I, D-14053 Berlin, Germany. ECU used also, a secretary 
office in Belgrade, Serbia, at Masarikova Str. 5/19, 11 000 Belgrade, 
Serbia for the period from 1st January 2011 until 30th of September 
2014.  

20. We confirm that the bank account referred in your letter in Credit 
Suisse, and also referred in details below in par. 21, was active 
during the period from  5th January 2011 till today 14 December 
2015 and the only one used for transactions with the European 
chess Federations.  
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21. From 3rd January 2011 until today ECU uses only one bank account 

18351505 (in Euro currency No. 1835105-42, in Swiss Francs 
currency No. 1835105-41) in the bank “Credit Suisse” in 
Switzerland, and this is notified to all its Members through the 
official website of ECU and all our published regulations for 
European Championships. The bank account in Euros is used for all 
payments to ECU. 

 
 

Bank: Credit Suisse, Postfach 357, CH - 6301 Zug 
Account: 1835105 - 42 

Holder: European Chess Union 
National Bank Code: 4835 

589107261  BIC: CRESCHZZXXXX 
IBAN Code: CH3604835183510542000 

     
For the period before 3rd January 2011 ECU used the following Bank 
accounts in Deutche Bank in Germany. 
 
a) Deutsche Bank Kto. 589107200 (main for transactions) 
b) Deutsche Bank Festzins Kto. 589107261 
c) Deutsche Bank Depot Kto. 589107260. 
 
By unanimous decision of the ECU Board of 12 & 13 January 2011 in 
Belgrade, the Board decided to close the Bank accounts in Deutsche 
Bank (see above Annex_14). 
 
Both the former ECU Treasurer (from September 2010 until August 11th 
2014) Almog Burstein (ISR) and ECU Bookkeeper Kurt Gretener (SUI) 
confirmed that the account in Credit Suisse 1835105 is the only one 
used for the ECU transactions and bookings for the period 5 January 
2011 – 11th August 2014 . 
 
Specifically, the former ECU Treasurer Mr. Burstein confirmed by letter 
to ECU on 15th November 2015 (Annex_15) that: 
- He is not aware of any ECU Bank account other than No. 1835105 in 
Credit Suisse, Switzerland. 
- He is not aware of the company European Chess Union LLC that 
established in Delaware, USA on May 2011. 
 
22. We are sending you attached the following official documentation: 

• ECU Announcement  21.05.2015 – (Annex_16) 

• ECU Announcement  22.06.2015 –  (Annex_17) 

• ECU Circular Letter   5/2015  - 22.10.2015   (Annex_18) 
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By the present it is confirmed that ECU has not in its properties any 
electronic Chess equipment or special software for jamming mobiles and does 
not provide such services to the European National Chess Federations. We 
reconfirm once again our press release of 22nd June 2015 (Annex_17). 

23. In various press items and open letters the below referred invoices were 
reported as connected with alleged transactions between the European Chess 
Union and the Bulgarian Chess Federation. 

We need to inform you that the following invoices do not exist in the ECU 
books nether the amounts referred thereto have ever been received by the 
European Chess Union according the ECU Annual Statements that are known 
to all of our Federations – Members: 

a. No 232/11/Dated 03.08.2011  

b. No 271/11/Dated 10.10.2011 

Both for 113.829,00 BGN/58.200,00 Euros in connection with the European 
Individual Youth Championship Albena 2011. 

c. No 292/11/Dated 24.10.2011 

d. No 318/11/Dated 15.11.2011 

Both for 126.170,00 BGN/64.510,00 Euros in connection with the European 
Individual Open Championship Plovdiv 2012. 

e. No 364/2013, 202.000,00 Euros, connected to the European Individual 
Women Championship 2012. 

f. No 362/2013 for 148.000,00 Euros, connected to the Tournaments organized 
in Albena and Golden Sands in June 2014. 

In Annex_19 you can find the annual ECU Closing for the year 2014 as 
published on our site and distributed to our Members - Federations. The total 
income of the European Chess Union for 2014 was 228.595,00 Euros from all 
European Championships 2014. In code 7001 the amount of 23.040,00 Euros 
come from European Individual Women’s Championship 2014 organized in 
Plovdiv, Bulgaria. On code 7000 the amount of 57.000,00 Euros comes from 
the European Open Individual Championship 2014 organized in Yerevan, 
Armenia. There is no code or income related to the Tournaments organized 
on June 2014 in Albena and Golden Sands in Bulgaria. Additionally, you can 
see the details of the only valid Bank account of the ECU in Credit Suisse in 
Switzerland with the number 1835105. 
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Moreover, we would like to inform you that ECU is not charging the 
European National Federations with annual membership fees but only 
players’ fees for participation in the European Championships as clearly 
indicated in the above Annex_2 - European Tournament Regulations. 
Following all the above, and being at your disposal for any further 
clarification.  

WE KINDLY ASK 

A. For your immediate actions. 

B. To notify us of any related document, which is not to our knowledge, 
bearing the ECU letterhead.  

C. To inform us about any Bank account allegedly having any relation to 
the European Chess Union except for these referring to our letter. 

D. To inform us about any payment allegedly made by the Bulgarian 
Chess federation or Bulgarian public institution to the European Chess 
Union but is not informed in our books or annual accounts. 
 

E. To provide us, if available to you, with the alleged ECU Invoices and 
bank mandates referred to the point 23 of our present letter and below 
in order to proceed in the necessary actions in co-operation with the 
Swiss authorities.  

a. No 232/11/Dated 03.08.2011  
b. No 271/11/Dated 10.10.2011 
c. No 292/11/Dated 24.10.2011 
d. No 318/11/Dated 15.11.2011 
e. No 364/2013 

            f. No 362/2013 

The ECU Secretariat has been instructed to send all the annexes of the present 
letter to Public Financial Inspection Agency of Bulgaria (PFIA).    

Sincerely, 
For the European Chess Union 

 

Zurab Azmaiparashvili 
President 



"HECUEuropean Cbess [Jnian

6 April 2016

VIA E-MAIL AND COURIER
Bulgarian Chess Federation
Bul. Vasil Levski 75
P.O box 927
1040 Sofia
Bulgaria

Request for information and documents

Dear Sirs,

By letters dated 8 May and2 June 2015, we requested a copy of all invoices sent by
ECU to the Bulgarian Chess Federation during the years 2011-2014.

On 6 November 2015, the Bulgarian investigation authorities (Bulgarian Public
Financial Inspection Agency) sought the cooperation of ECU in the investigation
involving the Bulgarian Chess Federation.

In view of the decisions of the ECU General Assembly on 10 October 2015 in Bar,
Montenegro as well as the ECU Board decisions on 2 and 3 March 2016, we hereby
request that you provide European Chess Union with the following documents and
information:

1. Please provide any contracts signed between (a) the Bulgarian Chess
Federation, its officials, employees or any other person purporting to act on
behalf of the Bulgarian Chess Federation and (b) ECU concerning the
tournaments in Albena (01-09 June 2014) and Golden Sands 2014 (10-18
June 2014).

2. Please provide any contracts signed between (a) the Bulgarian Chess
Federation, its officials, employees or any other person purporting to act on
behalf of the Bulgarian Chess Federation and (b) ECU concerning the 2014
European Chess Championships.

3. Please provide any contracts from 1 January 2011 to 31 December 2AM
between (a) the Bulgarian Chess Federation, its officials, employees or any
other person purporting to act on behalf of the Bulgarian Chess Federation
and (b) ECU whereby ECU leases chess material and/or jamming devices
against payment.

4. Please provide any invoices paid by the Bulgarian Chess Federation to ECU
with regards to the European Youth Chess Championship 2011 in Albena, in
particular the following invoices:

- lnvoice Nr.232111 dated 03 August 2011- lnvoice Nr.271111 dated 10 October 2011

European Chess Union
Rainweidstrasse 2, CH-6333 HUnenberg See, Switzerland

Email:



8.

9.

5.

6.

7.

12.

13.

Please provide any invoices paid by the Bulgarian Chess Federation to ECU
with regards to the European lndividual Open Championship 2012 in Plovdiv,
in particular the following invoices:

- lnvoice Nr.292111 dated 24 October 2011- lnvoice Nr.318/11dated 15 November2011

Please provide any invoices paid by the Bulgarian Chess Federation to ECU
with regards to the European Individual Women Championship 2014 in
Plovdiv, in particular the following invoice:

- lnvoice Nr. 364i2013 dated 25 November 2013

Please provide any invoices paid by the Bulgarian Chess Federation to ECU
with regards to the tournaments in Albena (01-09 June 2014) and Golden
Sands 2014 (10-18 June 2014), in particular the following invoice:

- lnvoice Nr. 362/2013 dated 24 November 2013

Please provide the list of all payments made by the Bulgarian Chess
Federation to ECU from 1 January 2011to 31 December 2014.

Please indicate whether the Bulgarian Chess Federation paid or transferred
money, from 1 January 2011 to 31 December 2014, to a bank account other
than the official ECU account in Credit Suisse.

Bank:

Account:
Holder:
National Bank Code: 4835
BIC:
IBAN Code:

Credit Suisse
Postfach 357
CH - 6301 Zug
18351 05 - 42
European Chess Union

CRESCHZZXXXX
cH3604835 1 8351 0542000

10.

11.

lf yes, please indicate the bank details of the alternative account(s) used"

Please indicate whether money was paid or transferred to the following bank
account in Slovenia which belongs to another company named ECU Delaware
Ltd

ABANK Slovenia
IBAN Sl 56051 00801 327 1 144

Please indicate who instructed to pay or transfer money to thisiese alternative
account(s).

Please provide the list(s) with the Board members and Directors of the
Bulgarian Chess Federation from 1 January 2011 until today.

14. Please provide a copy in English of the Bulgarian Chess Federation's
Statutes.

European Chess Union
Rainweidstrasse 2, CH-6333 HLrnenberg See, Switzerland



We request that the abovementioned information and documents be provided within
10 business days to the following address:

European Chess Union
Rainweidstrasse 2
CH - 6333 Hunenberg See
Switzerland

Said request is based on Article 7a of ECU Statutes, which provides that "A// Members
or Assocr,ate Members sha// cooperate with the ECU and provide all necessary
information and documentation regarding (or referring to) the relation between the ECU
and the Member on administration and accounting matters". Failing any answer within
the abovementioned deadline, ECU reserves its right to initiate disciplinary
proceedings before ECU and/or FIDE. In addition, ECU reserves its right to suspend
the membership of the Bulgarian Chess Federation and to request its exclusion from
FIDE.

Notwithstanding the current investigation by the Bulgarian authorities, which have
ECU's full support, ECU undertakes to look very closely into this matter and to make
every effort to shed light on the present situation. The person(s) involved will be
prosecuted and will be subject to disciplinary and possibly criminal sanctions.

Sincerely,

ECU President
Zurab Azmai

Cc:

Mr Krasen Kralev, Minister of Youth and Sports of the Republic of Bulgaria
Mr Vladislav Goranov, Minister of Finance of the Republic of Bulgaria
Mr Tibor Navracsics, European Commissioner for Education, Culture, Youth and Sport
FIDE
FIDE Ethics Commission

European Chess Union
Rainweidstrasse 2, CH-6333 HUnenberg See, Switzerland

Email:
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FIDE ETHICS COMMISSIONFIDE ETHICS COMMISSIONFIDE ETHICS COMMISSIONFIDE ETHICS COMMISSION    

The Ethics Commission (hereafter called the ETH), sitting in the following 
composition - 

Chairman: Mr Francois Strydom 

Members: Mr Willy Iclicki 

                        Mr Pedro Dominguez Brito 

                        Mr Rajesh Hari Joshi                         

 

during the meeting held in Athens on 26th - 28th of May 2016, made the following-  

DECISION 

Case n. 5/2015: “Alleged interference by ECU officials in the internal 
affairs of the BCF and/or failure to protect the interests of the BCF”  

 

1. The ETH notesnotesnotesnotes the recusal of its member Mr Ion Dobronauteanu from 

any participation in the discussion or decision of this matter on account 

of his current position as Deputy President of the European Chess Union 

(“ECU”).  

2. The ETH notesnotesnotesnotes that the four participating members constitute a quorum 

for a valid decision. 

3. The ETH notes notes notes notes that the following documents formed the record of this 

case: 
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3.1 the complaints of the Bulgarian Chess Federation (“BCF”) dated 8 

July 2015 of alleged violations of the FIDE Code of Ethics by Mr 

Zurab Azmaiparashvili and Mr Theodoros Tsorbatzoglou (“the 

respondents”), currently the ECU President and Secretary-General 

respectively; 

3.2 the respondents’ answer of 9 March 2016; 

3.3 the separate statement    received from the ECU, dated 7 March 

2016; 

3.4 the further information provided by the respondents, dated 8 April 

2016, upon request of the ETH; 

3.5 the BCF’s reply dated 26 April 2016. 

4. Upon due consideration of the arguments advanced by the parties, the 

ETH decidesdecidesdecidesdecides that: 

4.1 The ETH enjoys jurisdiction over the respondents, in their capacity 

as ECU officials; 

4.2 the complaint is admissible as disclosing a prima facie case of the 

violation of at least articles 2.2.2, 2.2.3 and/or 2.2.11 of the FIDE 

Code of Ethics; 

4.3 the complaint is not admissible to the extent that it relies on alleged 

violations of the ECU Statutes;  

4.4 the statement    received from the ECU, as interested party, is 

admissible and accepted in terms of Rule 5 of the ETH Procedural 

Rules; 

4.5 the respondents are not guilty of any violation of the FIDE Code of 

Ethics forming the subject-matter of the BCF’s complaint;  

4.6 the case against the respondents is accordingly dismissed; and 

4.7 the respondents’ counter-request that the BCF be directed to 

provide certain documents to the respondents or the ECU is 
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rejected on the basis that the ETH Procedural Rules only permit the 

ETH to request documents relevant to the complaint before it. 

5. The ETH recordsrecordsrecordsrecords the grounds for the decision as being a finding that the 

respondents acted with the mandate of the ECU Board and General 

Assembly and in furtherance of the legitimate interests of the ECU only. 

There is no evidence, to the comfortable satisfaction of the ETH, of the 

respondents being part of any conspiracy to discredit the BCF. 

6. The ETH undertakesundertakesundertakesundertakes to provide the parties with full written reasons for its 

decision within 15 days from the date hereof. 

7. The ETH requestsrequestsrequestsrequests the FIDE Secretariat to communicate forthwith the 

decision to the Bulgarian Chess Federation, European Chess Union, Mr 

Zurab Azmaiparashvili and Mr Theodoros Tsorbatzoglou and to publish 

in due course the decision on the FIDE website. 

 

DATED ON THIS THE 15th DAY OF JUNE 2016 

 

F P Strydom 

_______________________  

CHAIRMAN  

FIDE ETHICS COMMISSION 
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Theodoros Tsorbatzoglou <teotsorb@gmail.com>

WG: ECU finance

Kurt Gretener <kurt.gretener@bluewin.ch> 4 Νοεµβρίου 2015 - 12:00 µ.µ.
Προς: Almog Burstein <almogbu@walla.com>
Κοιν.: teotsorb@gmail.com, martin.huba@ibsslovakia.sk

Dear Almog

 

I hope you are fine as well. I’m also very surprised and disappointed about this very unpleasant
situation that the board was not discharged for the closing 2014. I will help whatever is needed in
order clear the situation. See my answers below in red:

 

1. Are you aware of any ECU Bank account in any bank or country (other than Credit Suisse
Switzerland - No. 1835105)? NO

2. Are you aware by any means of a company established in Delaware, USA, on 4th May 2011 by
the name of ECU? NO

3. Do you confirm once more the accounts for the years 2011 (Annex 2a), 2012 (Annex 2b), 2013
(Annex 2c) and 2014 (Annex 2d)? YES

4. Is there any other financial property or transaction, in your knowledge, that belongs to or made
by the ECU, respectively, that was not informed to the new ECU administration till now? NO

5. Do you know the attached invoice (Annex 3)? When was it paid? What is the story of this
invoice? Any relevant information about this invoice would be appreciated.

I received two mails (from Sava and Vladimir – see below) and booked it from account 1201 “Cash
in office” to account 4640 “Educational/Support Projects”

01.06.2012 737 Caissa Commerce (Chess Sets) 4640 1201  4'230.00 EUR

 

 

Regards Kurt

	

Von: Sava Stoisavljevic [mailto:sava.stoisavljevic@yahoo.com] 
Gesendet: Mittwoch, 7. März 2012 13:45
An: Kurt Gretener
Betreff: Fw: ECU finance

mailto:sava.stoisavljevic@yahoo.com


From: Almog Burstein  <almogbu@walla.com>   
Date: 2015-11-15 9:19 GMT+02:00 
Subject: RE: Re: Fwd: Request for report 
To: European Chess Union <ecuoffice2014@gmail.com> 
Cc: Zurab Azmaiparashvili <azmai@hotmail.com>, 
"martin.huba@ibsslovakia.sk" <martin.huba@ibsslovakia.sk>, Luca Dobro 
<isd@euro.ro>, FIDE Secretariat <office@fide.com>, NIGEL FREEMAN 
<nigelfreeman@fide.com>, ChessFed - Office <office@chessfed.org.il> 
 
 
Dear Chess Friends, 
Attached is my letter to the ECU President. 
Best regards, 
Almog Burstein 
 
 

Almog Burstein                            בורשטיין אלמוג  
Mobile: +972-544 979 447                       054-4979447 :נייד טלפון   

	



BY E-MAIL 
 

Tel-Aviv-Jaffa, Sunday, November 15, 2015 
 

Mr. Zurab Azmaiparashvili 
ECU President 
c/o ecuoffice2014@gmail.com 
 
Dear Mr. President, 
 
I have carefully read your email from November 2nd this year. At the very 
beginning, I wish to make the following statement: During the period of me 
being the Treasurer, the European Chess Union has not been financially 
damaged for a single Euro. The financial work of the ECU was marked by 
legal doings and extraordinary financial discipline of national authorities. In 
this respect I had huge help from, and great cooperation with, the ECU 
Secretary General, Ms. Sava Stoisavljević and the ECU Accountant, Mr. Kurt 
Gretener (both members of the ECU Board until August 11th 2014). All the 
needed information I received from these two persons and all the payoffs 
were made according to the financial by-laws of the ECU and the agreed 
budget. There is a clear documentation of the above-stated facts and no 
reason has been given to me why the decision of the ECU General Assembly 
to discharge the ECU Board for the period until August 11th 2014 was 
postponed. 
 
Nevertheless, in view of our long friendship and cooperation, here are my 
answers to your questions: 
 

1. No, I am not aware of any ECU Bank account other than No. 1835105 
in Credit Suisse, Switzerland. 

2. No, I am not aware of the company established in the USA that you 
mentioned. 

3. Yes, I can reconfirm the reports I presented to the ECU GA's 
concerning the years 2011, 2012 and 2013. However, I cannot do it 
concerning 2014 without meeting beforehand the ECU Accountant, 
ECU Secretary General and ECU Auditor and without seeing 
beforehand the latter's report for 2014. 

4. The invoice for chess pieces was part of ECU`s activity in 2012 and the 
ECU GA accepted that report and discharged the ECU Board for that 
year. It is strange, and probably even not predicted by the rules, for an 



invoice from 2012 to be subject of the audit report for 2014. Anyway, I 
don't remember this particular invoice, but I believe you can get the 
information from the company that sold the pieces and/or from the 
people who were working at that time in the ECU office in Belgrade 
and/or from the ECU Accountant. 

 
I wish you full success in your future doings for chess in general and ECU in 
particular. 
 
 
With best regards, 
 
 

Almog Burstein 
Almog Burstein 
almogbu@walla.com 
+972 544 979 447 
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1. To	
  Media	
  
2. FIDE	
  
3. National	
  Federations	
  	
  
4. Who	
  concerns	
  	
  

 
Date:	
  	
  22.06.2015	
  

	
  
Announcement	
  

	
  
Due	
   to	
  many	
  press	
   releases	
  and	
  articles	
   in	
  mass	
  media,	
  which	
   involve	
  and	
   tarnish	
  European	
  Chess	
  
Union	
  name	
   in	
   tournaments,	
   transactions	
   and	
   contracts,	
   European	
  Chess	
  Union	
  by	
  Board	
  decision	
  
makes	
  the	
  following	
  press	
  statement:	
  
	
  

The	
  official	
  ECU	
  tournament	
  calendar	
  is	
  published	
  each	
  year	
  by	
  the	
  ECU	
  Secretariat	
  and	
  
includes	
  European	
  Championships	
  organized	
  annually	
  according	
  the	
  ECU	
  Statutes	
  and	
  
regulations.	
  Paragraphs	
  B.1.2	
  and	
  B.1.3	
  of	
  the	
  ECU	
  Tournament	
  Rules	
  provide	
  the	
  following:	
  
	
  
“All	
  ECU	
  (European)	
  Chess	
  Federations	
  shall	
  have	
  the	
  right	
  to	
  participate	
  in	
  the	
  European	
  
Individual	
  and	
  Team	
  Competitions,	
  irrespective	
  of	
  gender	
  or	
  age”.	
  
	
  
“All	
  players	
  participating	
  in	
  the	
  European	
  Individual	
  and	
  Team	
  Championships	
  must	
  be	
  
entitled	
  by	
  birth,	
  citizenship	
  or	
  naturalization	
  to	
  represent	
  their	
  Federation”.	
  
	
  
It	
   is	
   well	
   known	
   to	
   All	
   European	
   Chess	
   Federations’	
   and	
   players	
   that	
   in	
   European	
  
Championships	
  entitled	
  to	
  participate	
  are	
  players	
  belonging	
  to	
  the	
  European	
  Federations	
  or	
  
to	
  clubs	
  belonging	
  to	
  European	
  federations	
  (for	
  European	
  Club	
  Cup	
  only).	
  The	
  invitations	
  for	
  
European	
   official	
   Championships	
   are	
   approved,	
   then	
   published	
   and	
   sent	
   to	
   the	
   European	
  
Federations	
  only	
  by	
  the	
  ECU	
  Secretariat	
  according	
  to	
  the	
  ECU	
  Tournament	
  Regulations.	
  
	
  
Regarding	
  the	
  ECU	
  tournament	
  Calendar	
  2014,	
  this	
  was	
  circulated	
  to	
  the	
  National	
  federations	
  
by	
   the	
   CL1/2014	
   14.03.2014	
   (http://www.europechess.org/press-­‐info/circularr-­‐letters/2014-­‐
2/	
  )	
  and	
  the	
  same	
  calendar	
  was	
  published	
  and	
  remained	
  till	
  the	
  end	
  of	
  the	
  year	
  on	
  the	
  ECU	
  
site	
  (older	
  and	
  new	
  version).	
  	
  The	
  older	
  version	
  of	
  ECU	
  site	
  had	
  also	
  a	
  draft	
  calendar	
  for	
  any	
  
other	
   tournament	
   that	
   any	
   federation	
   can	
   upload	
   the	
   information	
   for	
   promotion	
   of	
   the	
  
tournaments.	
  European	
  Chess	
  Union	
  supports	
  all	
  chess	
  tournaments	
  in	
  Europe	
  but	
  its	
  official	
  
calendar	
  is	
  the	
  one	
  published	
  annually.	
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There	
  are	
  several	
  press	
  references	
  about,	
  transactions,	
  unknown	
  to	
  ECU,	
  between	
  Bulgarian	
  Chess	
  
Federation	
  and	
  the	
  European	
  Chess	
  Union.	
  	
  

	
  
ECU	
  clarifies	
  the	
  following:	
  
	
  
1. European	
   Chess	
   Union	
   is	
   not	
   a	
   commercial	
   company	
   and	
   does	
   not	
  make	
   contracts	
   for	
  

renting	
   or	
   selling	
   chess	
   boards,	
   pieces	
   or	
   clocks	
   or	
   software	
   for	
   jamming	
  mobiles.	
   The	
  
invoices	
  shown	
  in	
  the	
  press	
  and	
  concern	
  such	
  commercial	
  actions	
  neither	
  are	
  booked	
   in	
  
the	
  ECU	
  files	
  nor	
  the	
  money	
  transactions	
  (referring	
  to	
  dates	
  on	
  2011	
  and	
  2012)	
  reached	
  at	
  
any	
  time	
  the	
  only	
  ECU	
  Bank	
  account	
  in	
  Switzerland.	
  

	
  
2.	
  	
  	
  European	
  Chess	
  Union	
  had	
  no	
  money	
  transaction	
  with	
  the	
  Bulgarian	
  Chess	
  Federation	
  or	
  	
  
	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  any	
  other	
  organisation	
  or	
  any	
  individual	
  related	
  to	
  the	
  chess	
  tournaments	
  	
  	
  
	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  organized	
  in	
  Albena	
  (01-­‐09	
  June	
  2014)	
  and	
  Golden	
  Sands	
  2014	
  (10-­‐18	
  June	
  2014)".	
  

	
  
3. European	
  Chess	
  Union	
  fees	
  paid	
  annually	
  by	
  the	
  National	
  federations	
  are	
  defined	
  by	
  the	
  

general	
  tournament	
  regulations	
  	
  	
  (http://www.europechess.org/regulations/tournament-­‐
regulations/	
  )	
  and	
  regard	
  participants'	
  entry	
  fees,	
  deposits	
  fees,	
  bid	
  fees,	
  and	
  license	
  fees.	
  
These	
  amounts	
  are	
  included	
  in	
  the	
  annual	
  budget	
  and	
  the	
  annual	
  closing	
  and	
  auditing	
  and	
  
are	
  available	
  to	
  all	
  National	
  federation	
  members	
  during	
  the	
  annual	
  General	
  Assembly.	
  

	
  
4. European	
   Chess	
   Union	
   will	
   co-­‐operate	
   with	
   any	
   official	
   authority	
   and	
   will	
   provide	
  

additional	
   information	
   to	
   any	
  official	
   investigation.	
   European	
  Chess	
  Union	
  has	
   informed,	
  
since	
  May	
  8th,	
  the	
  Bulgarian	
  Chess	
  Federation	
  for	
  reported	
  unusual	
  transactions	
  asking	
  for	
  
clarifications	
  and	
  cross	
  checking	
  between	
  both	
  organizations.	
  

	
  
5. European	
  Chess	
  Union	
  is	
  today	
  registered	
  in	
  the	
  European	
  Union	
  transparency	
  server	
  and	
  

the	
  basic	
  information	
  for	
  the	
  organization	
  is	
  available	
  to	
  the	
  public.	
  	
  
http://ec.europa.eu/transparencyregister/public/consultation/displaylobbyist.do?id=7710
87217632-­‐01	
  .	
  	
  The	
  total	
  final	
  income	
  for	
  year	
  2014	
  was	
  228.594	
  euros	
  in	
  the	
  same	
  level	
  
with	
  years	
  2011,	
  2012,	
  and	
  2013.	
  	
  	
  

	
  
6. European	
   Chess	
   Union	
   reserves	
   its	
   right	
   to	
  move	
   against	
   any	
   organization	
   or	
   individual	
  

who	
  defame	
  and	
  damage	
  the	
  European	
  Chess	
  Union	
  involving	
  it	
  in	
  unknown	
  transactions,	
  
contracts	
  and	
  any	
  action	
  that	
  is	
  not	
  made	
  by	
  ECU.	
  	
  

	
  
	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  

We	
  ask	
  all	
  media,	
  which	
  published	
  such	
  information	
  referring	
  to	
  the	
  European	
  Chess	
  Union,	
  to	
  
publish	
  the	
  present	
  statement.	
  

	
  
	
  
	
  

attached	
  the	
  ECU	
  Calendar	
  2014	
  as	
  sent	
  by	
  CL	
  1.2014	
  14.03.2014	
  and	
  published	
  in	
  ECU	
  site	
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